The Lyerly Town Council met for their regular monthly meeting on Tuesday, June 8, 2021 at Lyerly Town Hall. Those in attendance were:

Phil Brooks, Mayor Pro Tem
Juanita Baker
Shirley Davis
Jim Gilliland

June 8, 2021


The meeting was called to order by Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks.

He asked if anyone had any old business to discuss. Jim Gilliland said that he knows that we have the bids to open for the asphalt but before we do, he would like to make a motion that we add the walkway to the new bridge to the project. Michael Cabe said that he ask Delbert about adding that and Delbert told him it would add about $2 per square foot. Jim Gilliland said that it is probably about 1,000 square feet. Michael Cabe said that he was going to measure it today but didn’t get around to it. Juanita Baker asked if he is talking about at the walking trail. Jim Gilliland said that he is talking about the new bride at the new parking lot. Jim Gilliland said that it will add approximately $4,000. Michael Cabe said that he will measure it tomorrow. Shirley Davis asked if we couldn’t put that part on hold and have it done later. Juanita Baker and Jim Gilliland said no. Jim Gilliland said that we are trying to include it in with this bid. Phil Brooks said that we could go ahead with it as long as it doesn’t exceed a certain amount. Say $5,000. He then asked if that’s too high. Jim Gilliland said yes. Shirley Davis suggested $2,000. Jim Gilliland agreed. He said that they will already have the materials and stuff here. Jim Gilliland made a motion to go ahead and pave the gravel area at the drainage ditch at the new bridge as long as it doesn’t exceed $2,000. Juanita Baker seconded. All in favor. 

New Business: 

 Resurfacing the Track – Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks said that we have one bid from William D. Patty Construction to recap the walking track with 2” of asphalt for $39,200 and to recap parking lot with 2” of asphalt for $23,105 for a total of $62,305.Jim Gilliland asked what was the bid for concrete. Shirley Davis said that it was $49,000 and that wasn’t doing anything to the parking lot. Shirley Davis asked if we can just do the track now and do the parking lot later. Jim Gilliland said that he would have to bring his equipment back and that would increase the amount. Mayor Pro Tem asked if there is a motion to accept this bid. Jim Gilliland said that he is trying to remember what it was on the concrete. Shirley Davis said that it was $49,000 but that was just for the track. We are coming out cheaper on the asphalt for the track but what’s costing more is the parking lot. Jim Gilliland said that he thinks this bid is high. Shirley Davis said that we can put it on hold and see what else we can do. Jim Gilliland said that we didn’t get but one bid. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks said that he doesn’t think anyone else is going to bid. Juanita Baker said that she doubts it too. Jim Gilliland asked if this was advertised. Everyone said yes. Shirley Davis asked how much is in the budget for this. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks said that we have this project budgeted. Juanita Baker said that it should cost around $65,000. Clerk Sally Kerce came in and asked where the mayor is. Everyone said that they couldn’t reach him. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks asked Shirley Davis if she is making a motion to go with this. Shirley Davis said that if we have the money and we are going to have this done, then she makes a motion that we do it, not to exceed $65,000. Clerk Sally Kerce said that she and the mayor were talking today and if the council wants to do the track now and then the parking lot later, we can do that. She said that there is $60,000 in SPLOST now and we will owe $10,000 for having the reservoir tank painted in July. Shirley Davis said that she suggested that earlier. Sally Kerce said that it is up to the council, she was just throwing out an option. Jim Gilliland asked what tank is it. Michael Cabe said that it’s the reservoir on Red Hill. Sally Kerce said that it has to be painted to meet EPD standards. Jim Gilliland said that we can put this on hold. Sally Kerce said that she thinks that the track needs to be done. We have been talking about it for months. Shirley Davis said that she takes her motion back since the money isn’t exactly there and us have the track done and do the parking lot later. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks said that why don’t we go ahead and add the walking entrance from the new parking lot in with the track and that would be roughly $41,200. Jim Gilliland said that he will agree to accept this bid if it isn’t more than $65,000 for the whole deal. Shirley Davis said that we are just going to do part of it to start with. Mayor Pro Tem said that they want to go back and only do the track. Jim Gilliland asked how much was appropriated, $60,000? Sally Kerce said that she is just saying that there isn’t enough in SPLOST to do it all right now.  It would take everything that we have in SPLOST and we have to have $10,000 in July to paint the reservoir. Mayor Pro Tem said that we would have to take the rest from the general fund until the SPLOST account builds back up. Juanita Baker said that we should do it and have it done. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks agreed. Shirley Davis said that as long as we have the money that’s fine. Jim Gilliland asked how much money is due on SPLOST. Sally Kerce said that we get around $8,000 or $9,000 per month. Juanita Baker said that they will wait a month or two on their money. Jim Gilliland said that they will wait a month or two to start. Shirley Davis said that we can live with the parking lot the way that it is. Juanita Baker said that is we do it all, they won’t have to come back. Shirley Davis said that doesn’t matter. Michael Cabe said that he could change the quote. He said that it has gone up $3,000 since the last time he bid it. Phil Brooks said that it would probably go up again. Shirley Davis said that it’s whatever they want to do. Jim Gilliland said that it could come down if we rebid it. It doesn’t cost anything except the ad in the paper. Juanita Baker said if we are going to have it done, it needs to be done. Shirley Davis asked Sally Kerce what she thinks. Sally Kerce said that it is up to the council. Shirley Davis then asked Michael Cabe what he thinks. Michael Cabe said that if we are going to do it, then we should just do it. Shirley Davis said that we will do it. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks asked for a motion and a second. Jim Gilliland said that he isn’t making a motion because he thinks that we should be able to pay for it when it’s done. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks said that we can cover it with the general fund. Jim Gilliland then asked Michael Cabe for his deadline with the EPD. Sally Kerce said that we have been waiting to get this done and it is scheduled for July 19th. Juanita Baker said that she makes a motion, whether it is seconded or not, that we go ahead and get this all done because we have been talking about it for so long and the track just gets worse and worse every time it rains. Shirley Davis said but not to exceed $65,000, right? Jim Gilliland seconded as long as the bride walkway is added to the bid. He said that we can accept the bid if that isn’t added in. Michael Cabe said that he told him $2 per square foot and he will get a measurement tomorrow. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks said that we can go ahead if we say not to exceed $65,000 and that will give us $2,700 for that part. Jim Gilliland said that is also gives him a chance to make it cost $65,000 is what he is saying. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks said that he can’t because we will have the measurement. Michael Cabe said that if it does measure over that, we can always call and say can you do it for $65,000. Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks said that Juanita Baker made the motion, Jim Gilliland seconded. He then asked all in favor. Everyone agreed. 
	
Mayor Pro Tem Phil Brooks opened the floor to the public at 7:13pm. 

Jim Gilliland made the motion to adjourn. Juanita Baker seconded. All in favor.
Meeting was adjourned at 7:16 pm.



__________________________			______________________________
        Mayor					      Town Clerk
